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coverage was automatically effective 
on the date of the waiver’s cancella-
tion, unless the employee filed a new 
waiver of Basic insurance with the em-
ploying office before the end of the pay 
period during which the coverage be-
came effective. 

§ 870.502 Basic insurance: Waiver/can-
cellation of insurance. 

(a) An insured individual may cancel 
his/her Basic insurance at any time by 
filing a waiver of Basic insurance cov-
erage. An employee files with the em-
ploying office. An annuitant files with 
OPM or other office that administers 
his/her retirement system. If still em-
ployed, a compensationer files with the 
employing office, and if not still em-
ployed, with OPM. The waiver is effec-
tive, and the insurance stops, at the 
end of the pay period in which the 
waiver is properly filed. Exception: an 
individual who has assigned his/her in-
surance under subpart I of this part 
cannot cancel the insurance. 

(b) An individual who cancels his/her 
Basic insurance automatically cancels 
all forms of Optional insurance. 

§ 870.503 Basic insurance: Cancelling a 
waiver. 

(a) An annuitant or compensationer 
who has filed a waiver of Basic insur-
ance cannot cancel the waiver. 

(b) An employee who has filed a waiv-
er of Basic insurance may cancel the 
waiver and become insured if: 

(1) The employee makes an election 
during an open enrollment period as 
described in § 870.507; 

(2) At least 1 year has passed since 
the effective date of the waiver, and 
the employee provides satisfactory 
medical evidence of insurability; or 

(3) The employee has a change in 
family circumstances (marriage or di-
vorce, a spouse’s death, or acquisition 
of an eligible child) and files an elec-
tion as provided in paragraph (b)(3(i), 
(b)(3)(ii), or (b)(3)(iii) of this section. 
Except as provided in paragraph 
(b)(3)(iii), the effective date of Basic in-
surance elected under this paragraph 
(b)(3) is the 1st day the employee actu-
ally enters on duty in a pay status on 
or after the day the employing office 
receives the election. 

(i) An employee must file an election 
under this paragraph with the employ-
ing office, in a manner designated by 
OPM, along with proof of the event, no 
later than 60 calendar days following 
the date of the change in family cir-
cumstances that permits the election; 
the employee may also file the election 
before the event and provide proof no 
later than 60 calendar days following 
the event. 

(ii) An employee making an election 
under this paragraph based on acquisi-
tion of an eligible foster child must file 
the election with the employing office 
no later than 60 calendar days after 
completing the required certification. 

(iii) Within 6 months after an em-
ployee becomes eligible to make an 
election of Basic insurance due to a 
change in family circumstances, an 
employing office may determine that 
the employee was unable, for reasons 
beyond his or her control, to elect 
Basic insurance within the time limit. 
In this case, the employee must elect 
Basic insurance within 60 calendar 
days after he or she is notified of the 
determination. The insurance is retro-
active to the 1st day of the first pay pe-
riod beginning after the date the indi-
vidual became eligible, if the employee 
was in pay and duty status that day. If 
the employee was not in pay and duty 
status that day, the coverage becomes 
effective the 1st day after the date the 
employee returned to pay and duty sta-
tus. The individual must pay the full 
cost of the Basic insurance from that 
date for the time that he or she is in 
pay status. 

(c) OFEGLI reviews the employee’s 
request and determines whether the 
employee complied with paragraph 
(b)(2) of this section. If the employee 
complied, then OFEGLI approves the 
Request for Insurance. The Basic insur-
ance is effective on the date of 
OFEGLI’s approval if the employee is 
in pay and duty status on that date. If 
the employee is not in pay and duty 
status on the date of OFEGLI’s ap-
proval, the Basic insurance is effective 
the first day the employee returns to 
pay and duty status, as long as it is 
within 60 calendar days after OFEGLI’s 
approval. If the employee is not in pay 
and duty status within 60 calendar days 
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